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So saying, he sprang to his feet and catching up the thigh-bone of one of the dead, cried out at the top of his voice, saying, 'O ye dead, take them!'
And he smote one of them, whilst his comrade [El Merouzi] smote another and they cried out at them and buffeted them on the napes of their
necks; whereupon the thieves left that which was with them of plunder and fled; and indeed their wits forsook them [for terror] and they stayed not
in their flight till they came forth of the Magians' burial-ground and left it a parasang's length behind them, when they halted, trembling and
affrighted for the soreness of that which had betided them of fear and amazement at the dead..? ? ? ? ? Oft as my yearning waxeth, my heart
consoleth me With hopes of thine enjoyment in all security.."If it must be and no help, admit Jerir." So Adi went forth and admitted Jerir, who
entered, saying:.? ? ? ? ? k. The Vizier's Son and the Bathkeeper's Wife dcccclxxxviii.King Shah Bekht and His Vizier Er Rehwan.? ? ? ? ? Ay,
ne'er will I leave to drink of wine, what while the night on me Darkens, till drowsiness bow down my head upon my bowl..Selma, Selim and, ii.
81..56. El Mutawekkil and his Favourite Mehboubeh cccli.Now the king was leaning back; so he sat up and said, 'Tell me of this.' 'It is well,'
answered the tither. 'I go to the man whom I purpose to tithe and circumvent him and feign to be occupied with certain business, so that I seclude
myself therewith from the folk; and meanwhile the man is squeezed after the foulest fashion, till nothing is left him. Then I appear and they come
in to me and questions befall concerning him and I say, "Indeed, I was ordered worse than this, for some one (may God curse him!) hath slandered
him to the king." Then I take half of his good and return him the rest publicly before the folk and send him away to his house, in all honour and
worship, and he causeth the money returned to be carried before him, whilst he and all who are with him call down blessings on me. So is it
published in the city that I have returned him his money and he himself saith the like, so he may have a claim on me for the favour due to whoso
praiseth me. Then I feign to forget him till some time (242) hath passed over him, when I send for him and recall to him somewhat of that which
hath befallen aforetime and demand [of him] somewhat privily. So he doth this and hasteneth to his dwelling and sendeth what I bid him, with a
glad heart. Then I send to another man, between whom and the other is enmity, and lay hands upon him and feign to the first man that it is he who
hath traduced him to the king and taken the half of his good; and the people praise me.' (243).It chanced one day that one of the horsemen, who had
fallen in with the young Melik Shah by the water and clad him and given him spending-money, saw the eunuch in the city, disguised as a merchant,
and recognizing him, questioned him of his case and of [the reason of] his coming. Quoth he, 'I come to sell merchandise.' And the horseman said,
'I will tell thee somewhat, if thou canst keep it secret.' 'It is well,' answered the eunuch; 'what is it?' And the other said, 'We met the king's son
Melik Shah, I and certain of the Arabs who were with me, and saw him by such a water and gave him spending-money and sent him towards the
land of the Greeks, near his mother, for that we feared for him, lest his uncle Belehwan should kill him.' Then he told him all that had passed
between them, whereupon the eunuch's countenance changed and he said to the cavalier, 'Assurance!' 'Thou shalt have assurance,' answered the
other, 'though thou come in quest of him.' And the eunuch rejoined, saying, 'Truly, that is my errand, for there abideth no repose for his mother,
lying down or rising up, and she hath sent me to seek news of him.' Quoth the cavalier, 'Go in safety, for he is in a [certain] part of the land of the
Greeks, even as I said to thee.'.So saying, he took leave of the woman and her husband and set out, intending for Akil, his father's brother's son.
Now there was between Baghdad and Akil's abiding-place forty days' journey; so El Abbas settled himself on the back of his courser and his
servant Aamir mounted also and they fared forth on their way. Presently, El Abbas turned right and left and recited the following verses:.Looking
to the Issues of Affairs, Of, i. 80..Love to its victim clings without relent, and he Of torments and unease complaineth evermore..? ? ? ? ? x. The
Sandal-wood Merchant and the Sharpers dciii.Officer's Story, The Fifteenth, ii. 190..Queen Shuaaeh was moved to exceeding delight and emptying
her cup, gave Tuhfeh an hundred thousand dinars. Then arose Iblis (may God curse him!) and said, 'Verily, the dawn gleameth.' Whereupon the
folk arose and disappeared, all of them, and there abode not one of them save Tuhfeh, who went forth to the garden and entering the bath, made her
ablutions and prayed that which had escaped her of prayers. Then she sat down and when the sun rose, behold, there came up to her near an
hundred thousand green birds; the branches of the trees were filled with their multitudes and they warbled in various voices, whilst Tuhfeh
marvelled at their fashion. Presently, up came eunuchs, bearing a throne of gold, set with pearls and jewels and jacinths white and red and having
four steps of gold, together with many carpets of silk and brocade and Egyptian cloth of silk welted with gold. These latter they spread
amiddleward the garden and setting up the throne thereon, perfumed the place with virgin musk and aloes and ambergris..The old woman returned
to the man and told him what the damsel said; and he lusted after her, by reason of her beauty and her repentance; so he took her to wife, and when
he went in to her, he loved her and she also loved him. On this wise they abode a great while, till one day he questioned her of the cause of a mark
(13) he espied on her body, and she said, 'I know nought thereof save that my mother told me a marvellous thing concerning it.' 'What was that?'
asked he, and she answered, 'She avouched that she gave birth to me one night of the nights of the winter and despatched a hired man, who was
with us, in quest of fire for her. He was absent a little while and presently returning, took me and slit my belly and fled. When my mother saw this,
affliction overcame her and compassion possessed her; so she sewed up my belly and tended me till, by the ordinance of God (to whom belong
might and majesty), the wound healed up.".? ? ? ? ? Quoth I (and mine a body is of passion all forslain, Ay, and a heart that's all athirst for love and
longing pain.53. King Kelyaad (231) of Hind and his Vizier Shimas dcix.? ? ? ? ? Would God thou knewest that for love of thee which I endure! It
hath indeed brought down on me estrangement and dismay..Then she turned to her father and said to him, 'Give ear unto that which I shall say to
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thee.' Quoth he, 'Say on;' and she said, 'Take thy troops and go to him, for that, when he heareth this, he in his turn will levy his troops and come
forth to thee; wherepon do thou give him battle and prolong the fighting with him and make a show to him of weakness and giving way. Meantime,
I will practise a device for winning to Tuhfeh and delivering her, what while he is occupied with you in battle; and when my messenger cometh to
thee and giveth thee to know that I have gotten possession of Tuhfeh and that she is with me, do thou return upon Meimoun forthright and destroy
him, him and his hosts, and take him prisoner. But, if my device succeed not with him and we avail not to deliver Tuhfeh, he will assuredly go
about to slay her, without recourse, and regret for her will abide in our hearts.' Quoth Iblis, 'This is the right counsel,' and let call among the troops
to departure, whereupon an hundred thousand cavaliers, doughty men of war, joined themselves to him and set out for Meimoun's
country..Thereupon the king went in to his mother and questioned her of his father, and she told him that me king her husband was weak; (211)
'wherefore,' quoth she, 'I feared for the kingdom, lest it pass away, after his death; so I took to my bed a young man, a baker, and conceived by him
[and bore a son]; and the kingship came into the hand of my son, to wit, thyself.' So the king returned to the old man and said to him, 'I am indeed
the son of a baker; so do thou expound to me the means whereby thou knewest me for this.' Quoth the other, 'I knew that, hadst thou been a king's
son, thou wouldst have given largesse of things of price, such as rubies [and the like]; and wert thou the son of a Cadi, thou hadst given largesse of
a dirhem or two dirhems, and wert thou the son of a merchant, thou hadst given wealth galore. But I saw that thou guerdonest me not but with
cakes of bread [and other victual], wherefore I knew that thou wast the son of a baker.' Quoth the king, 'Thou hast hit the mark.' And he gave him
wealth galore and advanced him to high estate.".? ? ? ? ? When in the sitting-chamber we for merry-making sate, With thine eyes' radiance the
place thou didst illuminate.Lavish of House and Victual to one whom he knew not, The Man who was, i. 293..? ? ? ? ? Be patient under its
calamities, For all things have an issue soon or late..A fair one, to idolaters if she herself should show, iii. 10..Awhile after this, two merchants
presented themselves to the king with two horses, and one said, 'I ask a thousand dinars for my horse,' and the other, 'I seek five thousand for mine.'
Quoth the cook, 'We have experienced the old man's just judgment; what deemeth the king of fetching him?' So the king bade fetch him, and when
he saw the two horses, he said, 'This one is worth a thousand and the other two thousand dinars.' Quoth the folk, 'This [horse that thou judgeth the
lesser worth] is an evident thoroughbred and he is younger and swifter and more compact of limb than the other, ay, and finer of head and clearer
of skin and colour. What token, then, hast thou of the truth of thy saying?' And the old man said, 'This ye say is all true, but his sire is old and this
other is the son of a young horse. Now, when the son of an old horse standeth still [to rest,] his breath returneth not to him and his rider falleth into
the hand of him who followeth after him; but the son of a young horse, if thou put him to speed and make him run, [then check him] and alight
from off him, thou wilt find him untired, by reason of his robustness.'.? ? ? ? ? If the rose be entitled the pride of the morn, Before me nor after she
wins it, I ween..Then he gave me the present and letter and money for my expenses. So I kissed his hand and going out from before him, repaired to
the sea-coast, where I took ship with many other merchants and we sailed days and nights, till, after a prosperous voyage, God vouchsafed us a safe
arrival at the island of Serendib. We landed and went up to the city, where I carried the letter and present to the king and kissing the earth fell
[prostrate before him], invoking blessings on him. When he saw me, 'Welcome to thee, O Sindbad!' quoth he. 'By the Most Great God, we have
longed for thy sight and the day is blessed on which we behold thee once more.' Then he took my hand and seating me by his side, welcomed me
and entreated me friendly and rejoiced in me with an exceeding joy; after which he fell to conversing with me and caressing me and said, 'What
brings thee to us, O Sindbad?' I kissed his hand and thanking him, said, 'O my lord, I bring thee a present and a letter from my lord the Khalif
Haroun er Reshid.' Then I brought out to him the present and the letter and he read the latter and accepted the former, rejoicing therein with an
exceeding joy..Speedy Relief of God, Of the, i. 174..His father rejoiced in him with the utmost joy and his heart was solaced and he was glad; and
he made banquets to the folk and clad the poor and the widows. He named the boy Sidi (3) Noureddin Ali and reared him in fondness and delight
among the slaves and servants. When he came to seven years of age, his father put him to school, where he learned the sublime Koran and the arts
of writing and reckoning: and when he reached his tenth year, he learned horsemanship and archery and to occupy himself with arts and sciences of
all kinds, part and parts. (4) He grew up pleasant and subtle and goodly and lovesome, ravishing all who beheld him, and inclined to companying
with brethren and comrades and mixing with merchants and travellers. From these latter he heard tell of that which they had seen of the marvels of
the cities in their travels and heard them say, "He who leaveth not his native land diverteth not himself [with the sight of the marvels of the world,]
and especially of the city of Baghdad.".The kings and all those who were present rejoiced in this with an exceeding delight and the accursed Iblis
came up to Tuhfeh and kissing her hand, said to her, 'There abideth but little of the night; so do thou tarry with us till the morrow, when we will
apply ourselves to the wedding (203) and the circumcision.' Then all the Jinn went away, whereupon Tuhfeh rose to her feet and Iblis said, 'Go ye
up with Tuhfeh to the garden for the rest of the night.' So Kemeriyeh took her and carried her into the garden. Now this garden contained all
manner birds, nightingale and mocking-bird and ringdove and curlew (204) and other than these of all the kinds, and therein were all kinds of
fruits. Its channels (205) were of gold and silver and the water thereof, as it broke forth of its conduits, was like unto fleeing serpents' bellies, and
indeed it was as it were the Garden of Eden. (206).The crown of the flow'rets am I, in the chamber of wine, ii. 224..49. The Chief of the Cous
Police and the Sharper cccxlv.Presently Aboulhusn turned to a damsel and called to her; whereupon she came to him and he said to her, "By the
protection of God, O damsel, am I Commander of the Faithful?" "Yes, indeed," answered she; "by the protection of God thou in this time art
Commander of the Faithful." Quoth he, "By Allah, thou liest, O thousandfold strumpet!" Then he turned to the chief eunuch and called to him,
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whereupon he came to him and kissing the earth before him, said, "Yes, O Commander of the Faithful." "Who is Commander of the Faithful?"
asked Aboulhusn. "Thou," replied the eunuch and Aboulhusn said, "Thou liest, thousandfold catamite that thou art!" Then he turned to another
eunuch and said to him, "O my chief, (20) by the protection of God, am I Commander of the Faithful?" "Ay, by Allah, O my lord!" answered he.
"Thou in this time art Commander of the Faithful and Vicar of the Lord of the Worlds." Aboulhusn laughed at himself and misdoubted of his
reason and was perplexed at what he saw and said, "In one night I am become Khalif! Yesterday I was Aboulhusn the Wag, and to-day I am
Commander of the Faithful." Then the chief eunuch came up to him and said, "O Commander of the Faithful, (the name of God encompass thee!)
thou art indeed Commander of the Faithful and Vicar of the Lord of the Worlds!" And the slave-girls and eunuchs came round about him, till he
arose and abode wondering at his case..Then the Khalif went forth and bade decorate the city: [so they decorated it] and the drums of glad tidings
were beaten. Moreover they made banquets to the people and the tables were spread seven days. And Tuhfeh and the Commander of the Faithful
ceased not to be in the most delightsome of life and the most prosperous thereof till there came to them the Destroyer of Delights and the Sunderer
of Companies; and thu is all that hath come down to as of their story.".The Eighteenth Night of the Month..? ? ? ? ? I'm the crown of every sweet
and fragrant weed; When the loved one calls, I keep the tryst agreed..'There was once, of old time, a hawk who made himself a nest hard by that of
a locust, and the latter gloried in his neighbourhood and betaking herself to him, saluted him and said, "O my lord and chief of the birds, indeed the
nearness unto thee delighteth me and thou honourest me with thy neighbourhood and my soul is fortified with thee." The hawk thanked her for this
and there ensued friendship between them. One day, the locust said to the hawk, "O chief of the birds, how cometh it that I see thee alone, solitary,
having with thee no friend of thy kind of the birds, to whom thou mayst incline in time of easance and of whom thou mayst seek succour in time of
stress? Indeed, it is said, 'Man goeth about seeking the ease of his body and the preservation of his strength, and in this there is nought more
necessary to him than a friend who shall be the completion of his gladness and the mainstay of his life and on whom shall be his dependence in his
stress and in his ease.' Now I, albeit I ardently desire thy weal in that which beseemeth thy condition, yet am I weak [and unable] unto that which
the soul craveth; but, if thou wilt give me leave, I will seek out for thee one of the birds who shall be conformable unto thee in thy body and thy
strength." And the hawk said, "I commit this to thee and rely upon thee therein.".When King Shehriyar heard his brother's words he rejoiced with
an exceeding joy and arising forthright, went in to his wife Shehrzad and gave her to know of that which his brother purposed, to wit, that he
sought her sister Dinarzad in marriage; whereupon, "O king of the age," answered she, "we seek of him one condition, to wit, that he take up his
abode with us, for that I cannot brook to be parted from my sister an hour, because we were brought up together and may not brook severance from
each other. If he accept this condition, she is his handmaid." King Shehriyar returned to his brother and acquainted him with that which Shehrzad
had said; and he answered, saying, "Indeed, this is what was in my mind, for that I desire nevermore to be parted from thee. As for the kingdom,
God the Most High shall send unto it whom He chooseth, for that there abideth to me no desire for the kingship.".? ? ? ? ? Taper of hoofs and
straight of stature, in the dust They prance, as like a flood they pour across the plain;.There abode once, of old days and in bygone ages and times,
in the city of Baghdad, the Abode of Peace, the Khalif Haroun er Reshid, and he had boon-companions and story-tellers, to entertain him by night
Among his boon-companions was a man called Abdallah ben Nan, who was high in favour with him and dear unto him, so that he was not forgetful
of him a single hour. Now it befell, by the ordinance of destiny, that it became manifest to Abdallah that he was grown of little account with the
Khalif and that he paid no heed unto him; nor, if he absented himself, did he enquire concerning him, as had been his wont. This was grievous to
Abdallah and he said in himself, "Verily, the heart of the Commander of the Faithful and his fashions are changed towards me and nevermore shall
I get of him that cordiality wherewith he was wont to entreat me." And this was distressful to him and concern waxed upon him, so that he recited
the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? I'll say. If for my loved ones' loss I rent my heart for dole,.El Abbas looked at them and saw the ensigns displayed
and the standards loosed and heard the drums beating; so he bade his servant saddle him a charger and look to the girths and bring him his harness
of war. Quoth Aamir, "And indeed I saw El Abbas his eyes flash and the hair of his hands stood on end, for that indeed horsemanship (69) abode
[rooted in his heart]."So he mounted his charger, whilst Aamir also bestrode a war-horse, and they went forth with the troops and fared on two
days. On the third day, after the hour of the mid-afternoon prayer, they came in sight of the enemy and the two armies met and the ranks joined
battle. The strife raged amain and sore was the smiting, whilst the dust rose in clouds and hung vaulted [over them], so that all eyes were blinded;
and they ceased not from the battle till the night overtook them, when the two hosts drew off from the mellay and passed the night, perplexed
concerning themselves [and the issue of their affair]..So saying, he turned away from him and Saad fared on to the palace, where he found all the
suite in attendance on the king and recounting to him that which had betided them with El Abbas. Quoth the king, "Where is he?" And they
answered, "He is with the Amir Saad." [So, when the latter entered], the king [looked, but] found none with him; and Saad, seeing that he hankered
after the youth, cried out to him, saying, "God prolong the king's days! Indeed, he refuseth to present himself before thee, without leave or
commandment." "O Saad," asked the king, "whence cometh this man?" And the Amir answered, "O my lord, I know not; but he is a youth fair of
favour, lovesome of aspect, accomplished in discourse, goodly of repartee, and valour shineth from between his eyes.".157. Mesrour and Zein el
Mewasif dcccxlv.Sixth Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor, The, iii. 203..? ? ? ? ? With ruin I o'erwhelm him and abjectness and woe And cause him
quaff the goblet of death and distance drear..? ? ? ? ? A sun of beauty she appears to all who look on her, Glorious in arch and amorous grace, with
coyness beautified;.The Fifth Night of the Month.Sharper, The Idiot and the, i. 298..When the king heard this from the vizier, he bade him go away
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[and he withdrew to his house]..57. Abou Nuwas with the Three Boys and the Khalif Haroun er Reshid dcxlv.When the king heard the vizier's
speech, he deemed it goodly and it pleased him; so he bade him go away to his house, and there he abode his day long..Thy haters say and those
who malice to thee bear, iii. 8..Then said he to Arwa, "What wilt thou that I do with them?" And she answered, saying, "Accomplish on them the
ordinance of God the Most High; (119) the slayer shall be slain and the transgressor transgressed against, even as he transgressed against us; yea,
and the well-doer, good shall be done unto him, even as he did unto us." So she gave [her officers] commandment concerning Dadbin and they
smote him on the head with a mace and slew him, and she said, "This is for the slaughter of my father." Then she bade set the vizier on a beast [and
carry him] to the desert whither he had caused carry her [and leave him there without victual or water]; and she said to him, "An thou be guilty,
thou shalt abide [the punishment of] thy guilt and perish of hunger and thirst in the desert; but, if there be no guilt in thee, thou shalt be delivered,
even as I was delivered.".? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? aa. Story of the Jealous Man and the Parrot (226) xiv.After he had slain him, he fell into repentance and
mourning and chagrin waxed upon him, and none, who questioned him, would he acquaint with the cause thereof, nor, of his love for his wife, did
he tell her of this, and whenas she asked him of [the cause of] his grief, he answered her not. When the viziers knew of Abou Temam's death, they
rejoiced with an exceeding joy and knew that the king's grief arose from regret for him. As for Ilan Shah, he used, after this, to betake himself by
night to the sleeping-chamber of the two boys and spy upon them, so he might hear what they said concerning his wife. As he stood one night
privily at the door of their chamber, he saw them spread out the gold before them and play with it and heard one of them say, 'Out on us! What doth
this gold profit us? For that we cannot buy aught therewith neither spend it upon ourselves. Nay, but we have sinned against Abou Temam and
done him to death unjustly.' And the other answered, 'Had we known that the king would presently kill him, we had not done what we did.'.Then he
sent for the old man, the Muezzin, and when the messenger came to him and told him that the Commander of the Faithful sought him, he feared the
denunciation of the damsel and accompanied him to the palace, walking and letting wind (44) as he went, whilst all who passed him by laughed at
him. When he came into the presence of the Commander of the Faithful, he fell a-trembling and his tongue was embarrassed, [so that he could not
speak]. The Khalif laughed at him and said to him, "O elder, thou hast done no offence; so [why] fearest thou?" "O my lord," answered the old man
(and indeed he was in the sorest of that which may be of fear,) "by the virtue of thy pure forefathers, indeed I have done nought, and do thou
enquire of my conduct." The Khalif laughed at him and ordering him a thousand dinars, bestowed on him a sumptuous dress of honour and made
him chief of the Muezzins in his mosque..The old man kissed his hand and went away; whereupon quoth Er Reshid to him, 'O Ishac, who is yonder
man and what is his occasion?' 'O my lord,' answered the other, 'this is a man called Said the Slave-dealer, and he it is who buyeth us slave-girls
and mamelukes. (169) He avoucheth that with him is a fair [slave-girl, a] lutanist, whom he hath withheld from sale, for that he could not fairly sell
her till he had shown her to me.' 'Let us go to him,' said the Khalif,'so we may look on her, by way of diversion, and see what is in the slave-dealer's
barrack of slave-girls.' And Ishac answered, 'Commandment belongeth to God and to the Commander of the Faithful.' Then he went on before them
and they followed in his track till they came to the slave-dealer's barrack and found it high of building and spacious of continence, with
sleeping-cells and chambers therein, after the number of the slave-girls, and folk sitting upon the benches..Algates ye are our prey become; this
many a day and night, iii. 6..? ? ? ? ? I clipped her (118) in mine arms and straight grew drunken with the scent Of a fresh branch that had been
reared in affluence and content..They tell that Haroun er Reshid was sitting one day to do away grievances, when there came up to him a woman
and said to him, "O Commander of the Faithful, may God accomplish thine affair and cause thee rejoice in that which He hath given thee and
increase thee in elevation! Indeed, thou hast done justice (85) and wrought equitably." (86) Quoth the Khalif to those who were present with him,
"Know ye what this woman meaneth by her saying?" And they answered, "Of a surety, she meaneth not otherwise than well, O Commander of the
Faithful." "Nay," rejoined Haroun; "she purposeth only in this an imprecation against me. As for her saying, 'God accomplish thine affair!' she hath
taken it from the saying of the poet, 'When an affair is accomplished, its abatement (87) beginneth. Beware of cessation, whenas it is said, "It is
accomplished."' As for her saying 'God cause thee rejoice in that which He hath given thee,' she took it from the saying of God the Most High, 'Till,
whenas they rejoiced in that which they were given, we took them suddenly and lo, they were confounded!' (88) As for her saying, 'God increase
thee in elevation!' she took it from the saying of the poet, 'No bird flieth and riseth up on high, but, like as he flieth, he falleth.' And as for her
saying, 'Indeed, thou hast done justice and wrought equitably,' it is from the saying of the Most High, '[If ye deviate (89) or lag behind or turn aside,
verily, God of that which ye do is aware;' (90) and] 'As for the transgressors,' (91) they are fuel for hell[-fire]." (92).One day, as he went wandering
about the streets, he espied a woman of the utmost beauty and grace, and what he saw of her charms amazed him and there betided him what made
him forget his present plight. She accosted him and jested with him and he besought her of foregathering and companionship. She consented to this
and said to him, 'Let us go to thy lodging.' With this he repented and was perplexed concerning his affair and grieved for that which must escape
him of her company by reason of the straitness of his hand, (261) for that he had no jot of spending money. But he was ashamed to say, 'No,' after
he had made suit to her; so he went on before her, bethinking him how he should rid himself of her and casting about for an excuse which he might
put off on her, and gave not over going from street to street, till he entered one that had no issue and saw, at the farther end, a door, whereon was a
padlock..21. Kemerezzeman and Budour clxx.So he repaired to the vizier and repeated to him the answer; and he marvelled at its justness and said
to him, 'Go; by Allah, I will ask thee no more questions, for thou with thy skill marrest my foundation.' (233) Then he entreated him friendly and
the merchant acquainted him with the affair of the old woman; whereupon quoth the vizier, 'Needs must the man of understanding company with
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those of understanding.' Thus did this weak woman restore to that man his life and good on the easiest wise. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more
extraordinary than the story of the credulous husband.".Then, in his anger, he walled up the door of the granary with clay, and by the ordinance of
God the Most High, there came a great rain and descended from the roofs of the house wherein was the wheat [so that the latter rotted]; and needs
must the merchant give the porters five hundred dirhems from his purse, so they should carry it forth and cast it without the city, for that the smell
of it was noisome. So his friend said to him, 'How often did I tell thee thou hadst no luck in wheat? But thou wouldst not give ear to my speech, and
now it behoveth thee to go to the astrologer and question him of thy star.' Accordingly the merchant betook himself to the astrologer and questioned
him of his star, and the astrologer said to him, 'Thy star is unpropitious. Put not thy hand to any business, for thou wilt not prosper therein.'
However, he paid no heed to the astrologer's words and said in himself, 'If I do my occasion, (103) I am not afraid of aught.' Then he took the other
part of his money, after he had spent therefrom three years, and built [therewith] a ship, which he loaded with all that seemed good to him and all
that was with him and embarked on the sea, so he might travel..9. The History of King Omar ben Ennuman and his Sons Sherkan and Zoulmekan
xlv.133. The City of Brass dlxvi.? ? ? ? ? Nor troops have I nor henchmen nor one to lend me aid Save God, to whom, my Maker, my voice in
praise I rear..When the morning morrowed, the people went seeking for him, but found him not; and when the king knew this, he was perplexed
concerning his affair and abode unknowing what he should do. Then he sought for a vizier to fill his room, and the king's brother said, 'I have a
vizier, a sufficient man.' 'Bring him to me,' said the king. So he brought him a man, whom he set at the head of affairs; but he seized upon the
kingdom and clapped the king in irons and made his brother king in his stead. The new king gave himself up to all manner of wickedness, whereat
the folk murmured and his vizier said to him, 'I fear lest the Indians take the old king and restore him to the kingship and we both perish;
wherefore, if we take him and cast him into the sea, we shall be at rest from him; and we will publish among the folk that he is dead.' And they
agreed upon this. So they took him up and carrying him out to sea, cast him in..90. The Apples of Paradise dclxxvi.So he took a belt, wherein were
a thousand dinars, and binding it about his middle, entered the city and gave not over going round about its streets and markets and gazing upon its
houses and sitting with those of its folk whose aspect bespoke them men of worth, till the day was half spent, when he resolved to return to his
sister and said in himself, 'Needs must I buy what we may eat of ready-[dressed] food] I and my sister.' Accordingly, he accosted a man who sold
roast meat and who was clean [of person], though odious in his [means of getting a] living, and said to him, 'Take the price of this dish [of meat]
and add thereto of fowls and chickens and what not else is in your market of meats and sweetmeats and bread and arrange it in dishes.' So the cook
set apart for him what he desired and calling a porter, laid it in his basket, and Selim paid the cook the price of his wares, after the fullest
fashion..Then said he to them one day, 'There was with us bread and the locusts ate it; so we put in its place a stone, a cubit long and the like broad,
and the locusts came and gnawed away the stone, because of the smell of the bread.' Quoth one of his friends (and it was he who had given him the
lie concerning the dog and the bread and milk), 'Marvel not at this, for mice do more than that.' And he said, 'Go to your houses. In the days of my
poverty, I was a liar [when I told you] of the dog's climbing upon the shelf and eating the bread and spoiling the milk; and to-day, for that I am rich
again, I say sooth [when I tell you] that locusts devoured a stone a cubit long and a cubit broad.' They were confounded at his speech and departed
from him; and the youth's good flourished and his case was amended. (227) Nor," added the vizier,"is this stranger or more extraordinary than the
story of the king's son who fell in love with the picture.".? ? ? ? ? Thy presence honoureth us and we Confess thy magnanimity;.When the king
heard this, his anger subsided and he said, "Carry him back to prison till to-morrow, to we may look into his affair.".Pease on thee! Would our gaze
might light on thee once more! ii. 89..Then he turned back, pondering upon that sleeping youth, and coming to him, as he slept, lighted down from
his horse and sat down by him. He fixed his eyes upon his face and considered him awhile and said in himself, 'For aught I know, this youth may
be Melik Shah.' And he fell a-hemming and saying, 'Harkye, O youth!' Whereupon the sleeper awoke and sat up; and the eunuch said to him, 'Who
is thy father in this village and where is thy dwelling?' The youth sighed and answered, 'I am a stranger;' and the eunuch said, 'From what land art
thou and who is thy father?' Quoth the other, 'I am from such a land,' and the eunuch ceased not to question him and he to answer him, till he was
certified of him and knew him. So he rose and embraced him and kissed him and wept over his case. Moreover, he told him that he was going
about in quest of him and informed him that he was come privily from the king his mother's husband and that his mother would be content [to
know] that he was alive and well, though she saw him not..When she had made an end of her song, she threw the lute from her hand and wept till
she swooned away. So they sprinkled on her rose-water, mingled with musk, and willow-flower water; and when she came to herself, Er Reshid
said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, this is not fair dealing in thee. We love thee and thou lovest another." "O Commander of the Faithful," answered she,
"there is no help for it." Therewithal he was wroth with her and said, "By the virtue of Hemzeh (19) and Akil (20) and Mohammed, Prince of the
Apostles, if thou name one other than I in my presence, I will bid strike off thy head!" Then he bade return her to her chamber, whilst she wept and
recited the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Our Lord, after sev'rance, with them hath conjoined us, for he who doth good Shall ne'er disappointed abide
and kindnesses kindness entail..Like a sun at the end of a cane in a hill of sand, iii. 190..? ? ? ? ? My heart, since the leave-taking day afflicted, will
tell of my case, And my body, for love and desire grown wasted and feeble and frail..? ? ? ? ? n. The Man and his Wilful Wife dccccxix.When God
caused the morning morrow, the two armies drew out in battle array and the troops stood looking at one another. Then came forth El Harith ibn
Saad between the two lines and played with his lance and cried out and recited the following verses:.So saying, he went away, whilst Mesrour
entered and taking up Aboulhusn, shut the door after him, and followed his master, till he reached the palace, what while the night drew to an end
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and the cocks cried out, and set him down before the Commander of the Faithful, who laughed at him. Then he sent for Jaafer the Barmecide and
when he came before him, he said to him, "Note this young man and when thou seest him to-morrow seated in my place of estate and on the throne
of my Khalifate and clad in my habit, stand thou in attendance upon him and enjoin the Amirs and grandees and the people of my household and
the officers of my realm to do the like and obey him in that which he shall command them; and thou, if he bespeak thee of anything, do it and
hearken unto him and gainsay him not in aught in this coming day." Jaafer answered with, "Hearkening and obedience," (17) and withdrew, whilst
the Khalif went in to the women of the palace, who came to him, and he said to them, "Whenas yonder sleeper awaketh to-morrow from his sleep,
kiss ye the earth before him and make obeisance to him and come round about him and clothe him in the [royal] habit and do him the service of the
Khalifate and deny not aught of his estate, but say to him, 'Thou art the Khalif.'" Then he taught them what they should say to him and how they
should do with him and withdrawing to a privy place, let down a curtain before himself and slept..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? Until they left my heart on fire
without allay..Mariyeh folded the letter and gave it to Shefikeh, bidding her carry it to El Abbas. So she took it and going with it to his door, would
have entered; but the chamberlains and serving-men forbade her, till they had gotten her leave from the prince. When she went in to him, she found
him sitting in the midst of the five damsels aforesaid, whom his father had brought him. So she gave him the letter and he took it and read it. Then
he bade one of the damsels, whose name was Khefifeh and who came from the land of China, tune her lute and sing upon the subject of separation.
So she came forward and tuning the lute, played thereon in four-and-twenty modes; after which she returned to the first mode and sang the
following verses:.Now this present was a horse worth ten thousand dinars and all its housings and trappings of gold set with jewels, and a book and
five different kinds of suits of apparel and an hundred pieces of fine white linen cloths of Egypt and silks of Suez and Cufa and Alexandria and a
crimson carpet and another of Tebaristan (217) make and an hundred pieces of cloth of silk and flax mingled and a goblet of glass of the time of the
Pharaohs, a finger-breadth thick and a span wide, amiddleward which was the figure of a lion and before him an archer kneeling, with his arrow
drawn to the head, and the table of Solomon son of David, (218) on whom be peace; and the contents of the letter were as follows: 'From the Khalif
Haroun er Reshid, unto whom and to his forefathers (on whom be peace) God hath vouchsafed the rank of the noble and exceeding glory, to the
august, God-aided Sultan, greeting. Thy letter hath reached us and we rejoiced therein and have sent thee the book [called] "The Divan of Hearts
and the Garden of Wits," of the translation whereof when thou hast taken cognizance, its excellence will be established in thine eyes; and the
superscription of this book we have made unto thee. Moreover, we send thee divers other kingly presents; (219) so do thou favour us by accepting
them, and peace be on thee!'.? ? ? ? ? i. The Spider and the Wind dcxv.Appointed Term, Of the, i. 147..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? aa. Story of King Sindbad
and his Falcon v.Hardly was the night come, when he went in to his wife and found her lying back, [apparently] asleep; so he sat down by her side
and laying the hoopoe's heart on her breast, waited awhile, so he might be certified that she slept. Then said he to her, 'Shah Khatoun, Shah
Khatoun, is this my recompense from thee?' Quoth she, 'What offence have I committed?' And he, 'What offence can be greater than this? Thou
sentest after yonder youth and broughtest him hither, on account of the desire of thy heart, so thou mightest do with him that for which thou
lustedst.' 'I know not desire,' answered she. 'Verily, among thy servants are those who are comelier and handsomer than he; yet have I never desired
one of them.' 'Why, then,' asked he, 'didst thou lay hold of him and kiss him!' And she said, 'This is my son and a piece of my heart; and of my
longing and love for him, I could not contain myself, but sprang upon him and kissed him.' When the king heard this, he was perplexed and amazed
and said to her, 'Hast thou a proof that this youth is thy son? Indeed, I have a letter from thine uncle King Suleiman Shah, [wherein he giveth me to
know] that his unck Belehwan cut his throat.' 'Yes,' answered she, 'he did indeed cut his throat, but severed not the windpipe; so my uncle sewed up
the wound and reared him, [and he lived,] for that his hour was not come.'.Bihzad, Story of Prince, i. 99..Still by your ruined camp a dweller I
abide, ii. 209..11. The Voyages of Sindbad the Sailor ccxliv.Officer's Story, The Sixteenth, ii. 193..Now I had questioned her of her name and she
answered, "My name is Rihaneh," and described to me her dwelling-place. When I saw her make the ablution, I said in myself, "This woman doth
on this wise, and shall I not do the like of her?" Then said I to her, "Belike thou wilt seek us another pitcher of water?" So she went out to the
housekeeper and said to her, "Take this para and fetch us water therewith, so we may wash the flags withal." Accordingly, the housekeeper brought
two pitchers of water and I took one of them and giving her my clothes, entered the lavatory and washed..?OF THE ILL EFFECTS OF
PRECIPITATION..102. Jouder and his Brothers dcclxxv.Presently, there came in upon us a spunger, without leave, and we went on playing, whilst
he played with us. Then quoth the Sultan to the Vizier, "Bring the spunger who cometh in to the folk, without leave or bidding, that we may enquire
into his case. Then will I cut off his head." So the headsman arose and dragged the spunger before the Sultan, who bade cut off his head. Now there
was with them a sword, that would not cut curd; (151) so the headsman smote him therewith and his head flew from his body. When we saw this,
the wine fled from our heads and we became in the sorriest of plights. Then my friends took up the body and went out with it, that they might hide
it, whilst I took the head and made for the river..51. The Woman whose Hands were cut off for Almsgiving cccxlviii.The draper answered with
"Hearkening and obedience" and going forth from the deputy's presence, betook himself to his shop and brought out thence [the casket and]
somewhat considerable, which he removed to his house. At break of day he arose and going to his shop, broke the lock and cried out and shrieked
and called [on God for help,] till the folk assembled about him and all who were in the city were present, whereupon he cried out to them, saying
even as the prefect had bidden him; and this was bruited abroad. Then he made for the prefecture and presenting himself before the chief of the
police, cried out and complained and made a show of distraction..103. Julnar of the Sea and her Son King Bedr Basim of Persia dccxciv.Then he
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caused rear him among the nurses and matrons; but withal he ceased not to ponder the saying of the astrologers and indeed his life was troubled. So
he betook himself to the top of a high mountain and dug there a deep pit and made in it many dwelling-places and closets and filled it with all that
was needful of victual and raiment and what not else and made in it conduits of water from the mountain and lodged the boy therein, with a nurse
who should rear him. Moreover, at the first of each month he used to go to the mountain and stand at the mouth of the pit and let down a rope he
had with him and draw up the boy to him and strain him to his bosom and kiss him and play with him awhile, after which he would let him down
again into the pit to his place and return; and he used to count the days till the seven years should pass by..Reshid (Er) and the Barmecides, i.
189..At eventide the king sat [in his privy sitting-chamber] and sending for the vizier, said to him, "Tell me the story of the fuller and his wife."
"With all my heart," answered the vizier. So he came forward and said, "Know, O king of the age, that.Would we may live together, and when we
come to die, i. 47..? ? ? ? ? She came in robes of green, the likeness of the leaf That the pomegranate's flower doth in the bud encase..All this, O my
brother,' continued the merchant, 'befell because the locust had no knowledge of the secret essence that lieth hid in apparent bodies. As for thee, O
my brother, (may God requite thee with good!) thou wast subtle in device and usedst precaution; but precaution sufficeth not against fate, and
fortune fore-ordained baffleth contrivance. How excellent is the saying of the poet! And he recited the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? d. The Fourth
Officer's Story dccccxxxiv.?THE DISCIPLE'S STORY.."When I returned from my fifth voyage, I gave myself up to eating and drinking and
passed my time in solace and delight and forgot that which I had suffered of stresses and afflictions, nor was it long before the thought of travel
again presented itself to my mind and my soul hankered after the sea. So I brought out the goods and binding up the bales, departed from Baghdad,
[intending] for certain of the lands, and came to the sea-coast, where I embarked in a stout ship, in company with a number of other merchants of
like mind with myself, and we [set out and] sailed till we came among certain distant islands and found ourselves in difficult and dangerous
case..On this wise they did with her sister Dinarzad, and when they had made an end of displaying the two brides, the king bestowed dresses of
honour on all who were present and dismissed them to their own places. Then Shehrzad went in to King Shehriyar and Dinarzad to King
Shahzeman and each of them solaced himself with the company of his beloved and the hearts of the folk were comforted. When the morning
morrowed, the vizier came in to the two kings and kissed the ground before them; wherefore they thanked him and were bountiful to him. Then
they went forth and sat down upon couches of estate, whilst all the viziers and amirs and grandees and the chief officers of the realm and the
household presented themselves before them and kissed the earth. King Shehriyar ordered them dresses of honour and largesse and they offered up
prayers for the abiding continuance [on life] of the king and his brother..He who Mohammed sent, as prophet to mankind, i. 50..? ? ? ? ? Ye chide
at one who weepeth for troubles ever new; Needs must th' afflicted warble the woes that make him rue.
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